The regular meeting of the Board of Aldermen, duly warned, was held on February 22, 2005 in the Bart Guida Aldermanic Chambers of the Biagio DiLieto Government Center, 165 Church Street.


President Perez called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

ATTENDANCE


The members present were Alderpersons Healey, Chen, James, Jackson-Brooks, Perez, Colon, Clark, Smart, Addonizio, Mattison, Lee, Ellis-West, Santana, Jolly, Castro, Paolillo, DePino, Edwards, Blango, Jones, King, Shah, McCormack, Silverman, Voigt, Rawls-Ivy, Goldfield and Gorham-Walker - 28.


President Perez:  “I would like to let everybody know that Alderman Rodriguez is not here because he suffered a mild heart attack on Saturday.  He is doing fine.  He actually was scheduled to go home yesterday.  I’m not sure if he did, but I will ask you to keep him in your prayers.  


Also, I would like to welcome everybody.  This is probably one of the best turnouts that I’ve seen in a long time for a meeting of the Board of Aldermen. Having said that though, this is not a public hearing.  This is a formal official meeting of the board, which means that only alderpeople can speak.  People are not allowed to be coming over those gold bars to interrupt the meeting.  I would like to ask your cooperation on that. I welcome you and encourage you in future meetings to also attend.”

DIVINE GUIDANCE

Divine Guidance was invoked by Alderman Shah: “Good evening everyone.  Tonight, I will be doing divine guidance and, in light of all the many cultures and many different religions that we have in the room today, I will simply be doing a moment of silence.  If you would join me in doing this.  (A moment of silence observed.)  Thank you very much.  Peace and blessings to Alderman Rodriguez.”


Alderwoman McCormack:  “Before I move approval of the Journal of the regular meeting, I would like to welcome my class from Gateway.  One of them said to me, ‘Is it always like this?’  And I said, ‘No, we usually sit here by ourselves.’ Having said that, another announcement, and that is that Item 15 on your agenda I will be passing over tonight.  So it will not be discussed.”

APPROVAL OF JOURNAL


The Journal of the Regular Meeting held on February 7, 2005 was approved.

IMMEDIATE CONSIDERATION

The following were read for the first time and unanimous consent for immediate action thereon having been granted, it was voted, viva voce, on motion of Alderwoman McCormack, duly seconded, that they be accepted and the matter to which they refer be approved, and it was so declared by the Chair.

From the Tax Collector, Order de Tax Refunds (February 22, 2005).

(ORDER PASSED)

ORDERED by the New Haven Board of Aldermen that the tax refund applications specified hereinafter by taxpayer’s name, account number, and refund amount be and hereby are approved pursuant to the Connecticut General Statutes and the certification of the Tax Collector.  The Tax Collector shall draw orders upon the City Treasurer for each payee specified and, pursuant to Section 2-37 of the City Ordinances, the Controller or his designee shall surrender each payment to the payee named thereon after obtaining satisfaction of any and all debts owed to the City of New Haven by the payee.

	NAME
	TAX  ID #
	$ AMOUNT 

	ALLEN, STACY
	536269
	62.51

	BALZANO ESQ
	21195
	1,222.16

	BECKFORD, DERRICK
	464709
	26.51

	BMW FINANCIAL SERVICES
	541658
	4,741.55

	CARDONITA, ROSE ANN
	422515
	174.05

	CAMPBELL, CHARLES
	422400
	58.78

	CHAPTER 13 TRUSTEE MOLLY WHITTON
	16136
	3,690.61

	CHRYSLER FINANCIAL CO
	4 ACCTS
	2,176.02

	COUNTRYWIDE HOME LOANS
	8696
	627.69

	DCS 
	334274
	518.64

	DCS 
	504265
	1,665.32

	DURKIN, JOSEPHINE
	55013
	160.46

	GALLANT, ANNE
	10130
	3.00

	GARAY, MARIA,N
	562284
	173.14

	GONZALEZ, MIGUEL
	489550
	101.36

	HONDA LEASE TRUST
	427727
	114.55

	KUSHLAN, S. D.
	12164
	140.50

	LEDESMA, YOLANDA
	54861
	321.98

	LAW OFFICE OF LAWRENCE A LEVINSON
	15679
	1,065.97

	MCCRAY, VELMA, D
	58111
	12.91

	MCGHEE, ELLA
	396624
	132.14

	NGUYEN, TAM
	367305
	110.11

	NYSTRAND, CARL A. JR
	548410
	38.02

	POULIN, MARCEL & LYDIA
	513563
	305.05

	RILES, DONALD,W
	336541
	421.86

	ROBERTSON, STELLA
	550577
	49.24

	ROBINSON, RONALD
	308418
	307.08

	SAUNDERS, SHAWN, ROBERT
	570152
	561.33

	SHAPIRO, JACK
	400587
	116.99

	UNDERDOWN, DAVID, D
	436335
	60.48

	VW CREDIT INC ATTN TAX DEPT
	8 ACCTS
	1,437.11

	VALLOMBROSO, ROSEANN, E
	436441
	82.42

	WAL-MART STORES INC
	241865
	187,832.13

	WASHINGTON MUTUAL
	5669
	1,534.65

	WEST DALE NATIONAL ASSOC. 
	307959
	3,568.75

	WILSON, JOLYN
	22513
	2,942.84

	
	TOTALS
	216,557.91


From Alderpersons Castro, Healey, James, Jackson-Brooks, Perez, Colon, Clark, Smart, Addonizio, Mattison, Lee, Ellis-West, Santana, Jolly Castro, Paolillo, Edwards, Blango, Jones, King, Shah, McCormack, Silverman, Voigt, Rawls-Ivy, Goldfield and Gorham-Walker submitting a resolution supporting the convening of a town hall meeting to discuss the impact of proposed cuts to Social Security on New Haven.

(PRESENTED UNDER SUSPENSION OF SECTION 24-1-A OF THE RULES OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN) (RESOLUTION ADOPTED)

February 22, 2005

Hon. Jorge Perez

President, Board of Aldermen

City of New Haven

165 Church Street

New Haven, CT 06510-2010

Dear Ald. Perez,

Please find attached a resolution urging the convening of town meeting to discuss the impact of the proposed cuts to Social Security on New Haven.

Hopefully, our action on this matter will bring a greater awareness to all parties concerned about the option and strategies that make the most sense for our city.

Sincerely,

BENJAMIN HEALEY




JACQUELINE JAMES

Alderman, Ward 1st




Alderwoman, Ward 3rd
ANDREA JACKSON-BROOKS


JORGE PEREZ

Alderwoman, Ward 4th



Alderman, Ward 5th 

DOLORES COLON




FRANCES T. CLARK

Alderwoman, Ward 6th



Alderwoman, Ward 7th

MICHAEL SMART




ELIZABETH ADDONIZIO

Alderman, Ward 8th 




Alderwoman, Ward 9th
EDWARD MATTISON



ROBERT LEE

Alderman, Ward 10th




Alderman, Ward 11th
SHIRLEY ELLIS-WEST



ROSA SANTANA

Alderwoman, Ward 12th



Alderwoman, Ward 13th

JOSEPH H. JOLLY




MIGDALIA CASTRO

Alderman, Ward 14th




Alderwoman, 16th Ward

ALPHONSE PAOLILLO, Jr.



ALFREDA EDWARDS

Alderman, Ward 17th




Alderwoman, Ward 19th

CHARLES A. BLANGO



KATRINA D. JONES

Alderman, Ward 20th




Alderwoman, Ward 21st
REV. DREW KING




YUSUF I. SHAH

Alderman, Ward 22nd




Alderman, Ward 23rd
ELIZABETH C. McCORMACK


INA L. SILVERMAN

Alderwoman, Ward 24th



Alderwoman, Ward 25th
PHILIP VOIGT




BABZ RAWLS-IVY

Alderman, Ward 27th




Alderwoman, Ward 28th

CARL GOLDFIELD




BARBARA GORHAM-WALKER

Alderman, Ward 29th




Alderwoman, 30th Ward

RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN OF THE CITY OF NEW HAVEN URGING THE CONVENING OF TOWN HALL MEETING TO DISCUSS THE IMPACT OF SOCIAL SECURITY OF NEW HAVEN.

WHEREAS: in Connecticut 21% of adults receive Social Security benefits including 23% of women and 19% of men, meaning that about 313,000 women, 227,000 men and 31,000 children rely on Social Security; and 

WHEREAS: in Connecticut 176,000 beneficiaries of Social Security, mostly women and children are receiving survivor of disability benefits; and

WHEREAS: 75 percent of older African American and Latino households and 62 percent of all households rely on Social Security for half or more of their income, and less than a third of older African American and Latino households have any income from savings; and 


WHEREAS: in 2002 , $6.2 billion flowed into the Connecticut economy through Social Security benefits which could be cut by nearly 50 percent under proposed changes.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED: that the New Haven Board of Aldermen urges the convening of a town hall meeting to discuss the impact of Social Security of New Haven and urges Congresswoman Rosa DeLauro to collaborate with us in this effort as well as invite the Mayor, the New Haven delegations to the state legislature and congress, and the community as whole.

Alderwoman Castro:  “Thank you for helping me on trying to get this town hall meeting with the communities that we serve.  Just to give you a little statistic, here in Connecticut 21% of adults receive Social Security benefits, including 23% of women and 19% of men.  Meaning that about 313,000 women, 227,000 men and 31,000 children rely on Social Security.  In Connecticut, 176,000 beneficiaries of Social Security, mostly women and children, are receiving survivor or disability benefits; 75% of older African-Americans and Latino households and 62% of all households rely on Social Security for half or more of their incomes.  Less than a one-third of older African-Americans and Latino households have any income from savings.  In 2002, $6.2 billion flowed into the Connecticut economy through Social Security benefits, which could be cut by nearly 50% under proposed changes.

By having this town hall meeting, we can discuss the way it’s going to impact New Haven.  I urge that everybody could also be participants especially when we are going to be contributing to the presentation. Thank you.”

REFERRED TO COMMITTEE

The following were read for the first time, ordered printed in the Journal, and referred to the Committee as indicated for public hearing and report:

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT:

From the Mayor submitting a resolution approving five-year lease and license agreements for community gardens and community green spaces.

(REFERRED CONCURRENTLY TO CITY PLAN COMMISSION)

February 7, 2005

Alderman Jorge Perez, President

New Haven Board of Aldermen

165 Church Street

New Haven, CT  06510

Dear President Perez:

It is with great pleasure that I submit to the Board of Aldermen the attached resolution requesting approvals of five (5) year license and lease agreements in support of community gardening and community green space projects throughout the City.  As you know, since 1995 the City has been working collaboratively with the Urban Resources Initiative, New Haven Land Trust and Community Foundation of Greater New Haven to encourage New Haven residents to develop community gardens and green spaces.  These grass roots efforts focus on improvements to vacant city owned land as well as tree belts, front yards, schools, Housing Authority developments and senior housing facilities.  The gardens not only provide attractive gathering spots for neighbors but also provide healthful produce, opportunities to educate our kids about agriculture and the environment and green open space in some of our more densely developed neighborhoods.  In 2004 there were 106 projects undertaken citywide. 

The attached resolution requests that certain of our community gardening and green space locations receive lease or license agreements for a five year period rather than just for one year as has been our practice in the past.  The garden/green space sites for which these five-year agreements are requested have all been active for three or more years and all have demonstrated consistent and strong neighborhood involvement.  When residents provide this kind of sustained interest, hours of volunteer time and hard work and when significant investment has been made in landscaping, garden beds, fencing and other amenities, think it is justified that a longer-term use agreement be offered.   These sites have been reviewed by LCI to make sure that other development activity is not contemplated in the next five years. 

I look forward to continued work with our partners in this effort and I urge your support of this Resolution.

Very truly yours,

John DeStefano, Jr.

Mayor
From Alderwoman Castro, order that the Economic Development Administrator or his designee shall document the significance of the New Haven Veterans Memorial Coliseum to this community by: a) conducting a HABS-level documentation and recordation of the New Haven Veterans Memorial Coliseum; b) preserving historical documents related to the Coliseum; and c) creating a public exhibit that reflects the life of the New Haven Veterans Memorial Coliseum and the impact it has had on people’s lives.

(PRESENTED UNDER SUSPENSION OF SECTION 24-1-A OF THE RULES OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN)

February 22, 2005

Hon. Jorge Perez, President

Board of Aldermen

New Haven, CT 06510

RE: Amendment to the resolution on the downtown MDP amendment #2

Dear President Perez:

I would like to submit a request for the Economic Development Administrator, or his designee, to document the significance of the New Haven Veterans Memorial Coliseum to the New Haven community by doing the following:

1) conducting a HABS-level documentation and recordation of the New Haven Veterans Memorial Coliseum;

2) preserving historical documents related to the Coliseum; and

3) creating a public exhibit that reflects the life of the New Haven Veterans Memorial Coliseum and the impact it has had on people’s lives.

A HABS-level documentation is a historical architectural building survey that follows a photographic and written documentation accepted by historians.

Thank you for your consideration in this matter.

Sincerely,

Hon. Migdalia Castro

Ward 16, Alderwoman

FINANCE:

From the Chief of Police submitting a resolution authorizing the application to and acceptance of $61,500 from the State Department of Transportation to conduct field sobriety checks and DUI patrols during 2005.

February 8, 2005

The Honorable Board of Aldermen

City of New Haven

165 Church Street

New Haven, CT  06510

Dear Honorable Board Members:

In accordance with the Order of the Board of Aldermen authorizing the Mayor to apply for and accept all grants on behalf of the City of New Haven, passed October 17, 1994, I am respectfully writing to advise the Honorable Board of an application by the City of New Haven’s Department of Police Service to the Connecticut Department of Transportation.  The Department is applying for $61,500 for reimbursement of overtime anticipated in providing police sobriety checks and special DUI patrols in 2005.

This grant makes Federal Highway Program funds available on a reimbursable basis to support police agencies in an effort to reduce injuries and fatalities attributed to intoxicated drivers. If awarded, overtime costs will be covered at a 75% rate up to the above dollar amount for special DUI deterrent patrols and sobriety checks in New Haven. 

Thank you for your consideration in this matter.  Please contact me at (203) 946-6333 with any questions you may have.

Sincerely,

Francisco Ortiz, Jr.

CHIEF OF POLICE

LEGISLATION:

From Alderwoman Chen submitting an ordinance amendment requiring 24-hour warning notice prior to towing vehicles that are in violation of Section 29-35 of the New Haven Code of Ordinances.

February 22, 2005

Hon. Jorge Perez,President

Board of Aldermen

City of New Haven

Dear President Perez:

I respectfully submit the attached “Ordinance Amendment Requiring 24-Hour Warning Notice Prior to Towing Vehicles that are in Violation of Section 29-35 of the New Haven Code of  Ordinances”.

It is my hope that by making this amendment the citizens’ vehicles shall not be towed for violation of the 72 hour parking ordinance without provision of a warning notice at least 24 hours in advance.  This ordinance stems from an incident in which one of my constituents had been ill for several days and had not used his car during that time.  Without any warning, his car was towed from right in front of his house.  This amendment would provide proper notification and warning to our constituents before such inconvenient action takes place.

Thank you for your consideration of this request.

Cordially,

JOYCE H. CHEN

Alderwoman, 2nd Ward

MUNICIPAL SERVICES:

From Jeffrey C. Gorley submitting a letter recommending that the Board conduct a complete review of the Civil Service Commission rules and regulations.

February 1st, 2005

City of New Haven

Board of Aldermen 

165 Church Street

New Haven, CT 06510

Board of Aldermen,

I recently wrote to the Public Safety Committee of this Board to commend them for initiating an open dialogue on the concerns of individuals regarding the New Haven Fire Department.

The Public Safety Committee encouraged the parties to present their information concerning a range of allegations regarding racial discrimination within the fire service, inadequate training and enforcement of policy and procedures, as well as improper appointments from expired Civil Service lists.

As I previously stated in my earlier letter, allegations of this nature present an impression that affects the morale and welfare of those in our fire service and that of the public they serve.

After I wrote the January 20th letter, I have continued to hear a similar range of allegations, both past and present, surfacing in the Police Department and among the various Civil Service departments of the City.  In addition, as I am sure you are aware, a number of recent, well-publicized cases of employee litigation resulting in plaintiff’s decisions against the City are also cause for concern.  Specifically, recent court findings for violations of the rights of affected employees has resulted in significant costs to the City through both legal defense expenses as well as large compensatory and punitive damage awards.

I have extensive experience in the area of discrimination and employee rights.  The complaints that I see surfacing are indicative of a range of problems which will continue to fester and grow if they are left unattended at the root causes.  I congratulated the Public Safety Committee on their initiation of an investigation to determine the facts, as the first of many essential steps toward resolving these problems.

At this time, I would strongly urge the Board of Aldermen to take the next and most strategic step.  I believe that it is essential to immediately undertake a complete review of the Civil Service Commission Rules and Regulations within our City.

The repeated scenarios of appointments from expired lists, claims of abuse of promotional lists by the “one-in-three” rule, legal judgements against the City by aggrieved employees, and escalating complaints of racism and favoritism have eroded the confidence of all stakeholders in the civil service process as it appears to exist today.  The conventional wisdom among our civil servants as well as the public is fast becoming a belief that the rules are ineffective, without force, and permit favoritism, discrimination and mediocrity in government.

I implore the Board of Aldermen to take action immediately by conducting a complete and thorough investigation of the Civil Service Rules and Regulations, and develop a plan to restore respect and integrity in our hiring, promotion and selection processes through a complete overhaul.

This action is necessary to prevent further divides among our City employees.  We must make an investment in our greatest resource, our employees, and at the same time speak to the highest standards of qualification, performance and professionalism within all public service occupations in our City.

Once again, I applaud the efforts you have thus far undertaken, and I wish you continuing success in this endeavor.

Respectfully,

Jeffrey C. Gorely

P.O. Box 8781

New Haven CT 06504

PUBLIC SAFETY:

From the Chief of Police, submitting a resolution authorizing the Mayor to submit an application to the U.S.Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, Byrne Justice Assistance Grant Program in an amount not to exceed $350,380 to support local law enforcement and to accept such funds if offered and to execute all documents and contracts as necessary.

(PRESENTED UNDER SUSPENSION OF SECTION 24-1-A OF THE RULES OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN)

February 14, 2005

The Honorable Board of Aldermen

City of New Haven

165 Church Street

New Haven, CT  06510

Dear Honorable Board Members:

In accordance with the Order of the Board of Aldermen authorizing the Mayor to apply for and accept all grants on behalf of the City of New Haven, passed October 17, 1994, I am respectfully writing to advise the Honorable Board of an application by the City of New Haven’s Department of Police Service to the U.S. Department of Justice.  The Department is applying for $350,380 for funding from the Bureau of Justice Assistance, Byrne Justice Assistance Grant Program. This is the maximum amount allowed to New Haven by formula. 

Funds will be used for police overtime to address crime hot spots and community problem solving meetings. Funds will also be used for enhancing police equipment and training activities. 

I am submitting this matter under a suspension agenda as the grant opportunity has just been announced and requires submission to the City’s governing body 30 days before application deadline, which is March 31. Thank you for your prompt consideration of this matter.  Please contact me at (203) 946-6333 with any questions you may have.

Sincerely,

Francisco Ortiz, Jr.

CHIEF OF POLICE

TAX ABATEMENT:

From Alderman Blango, submitting a resolution urging the general assembly to enact enabling legislation to implement a one percent (1%) increase in sales tax in the City of New Haven and in towns and cities within the greater New Haven area in order to generate urgently needed revenue in the City of New Haven.

(PRESENTED UNDER SUSPENSION OF SECTION 24-1-A OF THE RULES OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN)

February 22, 2005

Honorable Jorge Perez

President, New Haven Board of Aldermen

City of New Haven

Dear President Perez:

I would like to submit the attached Resolution as communication to the Board urging the state General Assembly to enact legislation that will enable the implementation of a one percent increase in sales tax in the City of New Haven and its surrounding cities and towns in order to generate urgently needed revenue for the City of New Haven. 

New Haven is one of the poorest cities in the State of Connecticut and its residential homeowners are over burdened by property taxes.  New Haven has a large tax-exempt base on property.  There is an exceedingly heavy burden on property owners that do pay taxes.  

There are many non profit agencies within the City of New Haven that provide vital social services to its residents.  The tax paying property owners of New Haven bear the burden of providing the same services to non-residents from neighboring cities and towns who turn, as a last resort, to the resources and agencies in the City of New Haven.  These services include but are not limited to providing for societal social ills such as poverty, drug and substance abuse, HIV/AIDS and counseling, shelter for the homeless, unemployment, and the educational system.

Forty-six percent of the property in New Haven falls within tax-exempt status, and only 26.36% of non-taxable properties are in the PILOT program.

The City of New Haven is facing another fiscal crisis and will have to raise taxes again to avert disaster.  The burden of heavy taxes in New Haven will continue to force many longtime city homeowners to sell their property and move out of town.

The enactment of a one percent sales tax increase would capture revenue for New Haven from residents of neighboring town that rely on a multiple of services provided by the City of New Haven.  Revenue generated from a one-percent sales tax increase would alleviate some of the unfair burden from the desperate tax paying residents in New Haven.

Thank you for your consideration of this resolution.

Respectfully submitted.

Charles A. Blango

Alderman, 20th Ward

LIVABLE CITY INITIATIVE

From the Executive Director, LCI, submitting the following properties for disposition: 17 Edgar Street - one-half to Ricardo K. Gonsalves and Lydia Gripper and one-half to Pauletta J. King; 44 Liberty Street to Junior A. Scott; 164 Starr Street (reuse parcel S43A) - one-half to Annette Moore and one-half to Doreen Enill; 623-627 Ferry Street to the Corporation for Urban Home Ownership; 113 and 121 Putnam Street to Mutual Housing Association of South Central Connecticut; 89 and 93 Putnam Street to Neighborhood Housing Services of New Haven Inc.; 0 Cart Road, 64 Road Dam and Creek and 68 Cart Road to the New Haven Land Trust; 179 Carlisle Street, to Ronald Candelora; and 244 Atwater Street to Salvatore L. Vollero, Jr.

February 22, 2005

The Honorable Jorge Perez, President

Board of Aldermen

City of New Haven

165 Church Street

New Haven, CT 06510

Dear Alderman Perez:

Re: Dispositions: 17 Edgar Street, 44 Liberty Street,164 Starr Street, 623-627 Ferry Street, 113&121 Putnam Street, 89 &93 Putnam Street,  0 &68 Cart Road, 64 Road Dam & Creek., 179 Carlisle Street, 244 Atwater Street. 

In accordance with the Board of Aldermen’s May 20, 1996 order establishing the Livable City Initiative and requiring that said Initiative submit a list of land disposition matters, I am writing to respectfully request that the Honorable Board approve the City’s acquisition and/or disposition of the properties more fully described on the attached list.  In addition, I have attached the City Plan Commission Advisory Reports for these properties as required by the same order referred to above..

By acquiring and/or disposing of the listed properties, if so approved by the Honorable Board, the City, acting through the Livable City Initiative, will be able to continue to strive toward the mission of combating blight and fostering a better New Haven in which to live and thrive.  Thank you for your consideration in this matter. Should you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Very truly yours,

Andrew J. Rizzo Jr.

Executive Director/Building Official

           LIST OF PROPERTIES PROPOSED FOR ACQUISITION/DISPOSITION

                                             February 22, 2005

	ADDRESS
	ACQ

DISP
	SQ.FT
	Price
	Owner
	USE
	 WARD

	17 Edgar Street
	Disposition
	1718.5
	$171.85
	City
	The City wishes to sell one half of this sliver lot to Ricardo K. Gonsalves and Lydia Gripper who will create a driveway.
	5

	17 Edgar Street
	Disposition
	1718.5
	$171.85
	City
	The City wishes to sell one half of this sliver lot to Pauletta J. King who will use for a driveway.
	5

	44 Liberty Street
	Disposition
	3916.8
	$391.68
	City
	The City wishes to sell this entire sliver lot to Junior A. Scott who will plant grass and shrubs, and fence.
	6

	164 Starr Street aka Reuse Parcel S43 A
	Disposition 
	843.5
	$84.35
	City
	The City wishes to sell this one half of this sliver lot to Annette Moore who will plant grass and shrubs, and fence
	21

	164 Starr Street aka Reuse Parcel S43 A
	Disposition 
	843.5
	$84.35
	City
	The City wishes to sell one half of this sliver lot to Doreen Enill who will plant grass, fence and create driveway for parking of  two vehicles maximum.
	21

	623-627 Ferry Street
	Disposition


	NA
	$1,000.00
	City
	The City wishes to sell these two lots to the Corporation for Urban Home Ownership (CUHO) who will combine and construct a two family duplex and sell to an owner occupant with a minimum 5 year owner occupancy restriction, unless a more extensive period is required by state law, federal law and or the Board of Alderman of the City of New Haven.  
	15

	113 & 121 Putnam Street
	Disposition 
	NA
	$1,000.00
	City
	The City wishes to sell these two lots to the Mutual Housing Association of South Central Connecticut Inc.who will combine and construct a two family dwelling and sell to an owner occupant with a minimum 5 year owner occupancy restriction, unless a more extensive period is required by state law, federal law and or the Board of Alderman of the City of New Haven.  
	6

	89 & 93 Putnam Street
	Disposition  
	NA
	$1,000.00
	City
	The City wishes to sell this vacant lot  to Neighborhood Housing Services of New Haven Inc. who will construct a single family home and and sell to an owner occupant with a minimum 5 year owner occupancy restriction, unless a more extensive period is required by state law, federal law and or the Board of Alderman of the City of New Haven. 
	6

	0 Cart Road

MBP # 034 0850 00600

64 Road Dam & Creek

68 Cart Road
	Disposition (subject to Strategic tax lien of approximately $7,200.00)
	8712

@$1.00 each 

parcel
	$3.00
	City
	The City wishes to sell these non-buildable parcels to the New Haven Land Trust, who will maintain as a nature preserve.
	18

	179 Carlisle Street
	Disposition
	NA
	$27,500.00
	City
	The City wishes to sell this single family property to Ronald Candelora who will will rehabilitate and sell to an owner occupant  with a minimum 5 year owner occupancy restriction, unless a more extensive period is required by state law, federal law and or the Board of Alderman of the City of New Haven
	6

	244 Atwater Street
	Disposition (Subject to a $13,000 tax lien)
	NA
	$38,000.00
	City
	The City wishes to sell this two family property to Salvatore L.Vollero Jr. who will  rehabilitate and sell to an owner occupant  with a minimum 5 year owner occupancy restriction, unless a more extensive period is required by state law, federal law and or the Board of Alderman of the City of New Haven
	15


DePINO AMENDMENT.


Alderwoman DePino made a motion to amend the above-entitled order as follows, which motion was duly seconded.


Alderwoman DePino: “I would like to propose a price change for said properties at:  0 Cart Road, 64 Road Dam and Creek, and 68 Cart Road to the New Haven Land Trust in the amount of $1.00 per parcel.”

DePINO AMENDMENT APPROVED.


Upon motion made and duly seconded, said DePino amendment was approved by a viva voce vote, and it was so declared by the Chair.

BE IT ORDERED by the New Haven Board of Aldermen that the list of properties, as printed in the Board of Aldermen Journal, submitted on February 22, 2005 by the Livable City Initiative in accordance with the procedure established by the Board of Aldermen on May 20, 1996, be and it is hereby approved as amended, subject to conditions of the City Plan Commission submitted with said list.

From the Executive Director, LCI, submitting the following properties for disposition: 45 Pierpont Street to Lillie Carmon.

(PRESENTED UNDER SUSPENSION OF SECTION  24-1-A OF THE RULES OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN)

February 22, 2005

The Honorable Jorge Perez, President

Board of Aldermen

City of New Haven

165 Church Street

New Haven, CT 06510

Dear Alderman Perez:

Re: Dispositions: 45 Pierpont Street  

In accordance with the Board of Aldermen’s May 20, 1996 order establishing the Livable City Initiative and requiring that said Initiative submit a list of land disposition matters, I am writing to respectfully request that the Honorable Board approve the City’s acquisition and/or disposition of the properties more fully described on the attached list.  In addition, I have attached the City Plan Commission Advisory Reports for these properties as required by the same order referred to above. 

By acquiring and/or disposing of the listed properties, if so approved by the Honorable Board, the City, acting through the Livable City Initiative, will be able to continue to strive toward the mission of combating blight and fostering a better New Haven in which to live and thrive.  Thank you for your consideration in this matter. Should you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Very truly yours,

Andrew J. Rizzo Jr.

Executive Director/Building Official

LIST OF PROPERTIES PROPOSED FOR DISPOSITION

July 6, 2004
	ADDRESS

45 Pierpont Street 
	ACQ

DISP

Disposition
	SQ.FT

Lot size

35 x 90 = 

3,049  sf 
	Price

$145, 000.00
	Owner

City 
	USE

The City wishes to sell this rehabilitated two family house to 

Lillie Carmon who will occupy with a minimum 5 year owner occupancy restriction, unless a more extensive period is required by state law, federal law and or the Board of Alderman of the City of New Haven 
	 WARD
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BE IT ORDERED by the New Haven Board of Aldermen that the list of properties, as printed in the Board of Aldermen Journal, submitted on February 22, 2005 by the Livable City Initiative in accordance with the procedure established by the Board of Aldermen on May 20, 1996, be and it is hereby approved, subject to conditions of the City Plan Commission submitted with said list.

first readings

Finance. Favorable. From the Controller submitting the Financial Report and Federal and State Financial and Compliance Report for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2004. 

WHEREAS, pursuant to State General Statutes and City Charter, the City has engaged the services of a certified public accounting firm to audit the financial statements of the City; and

WHEREAS, the city selected the firm of Levitsky & Berney to perform the services set forth by contract; and 

WHEREAS, the audit report for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2004 was completed on December 31, 2004.

NOW, THERFORE, BE IT ORDERED BY THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN that the Audited Financial Statements and the Federal and State Single Audit Reports for the City of New Haven, Connecticut for the Fiscal Year ending June 30, 2004 be filed.

Finance. Favorable. From the Director of Parks, Recreation & Trees submitting a resolution authorizing the application to and acceptance of $26,934 in grant funds from the State Department of Environmental Protection for the Edgewood Park Trail Project, Phase I and II. 

WHEREAS: the State of Connecticut, Department of Environmental Protection has established a grant program to create, improve or otherwise restore public park trails; and

WHEREAS: the City of New Haven has been determined to be eligible to receive the grant funding for the park trail space in Edgewood Park; and

WHEREAS: the City of New Haven is dedicated to the preservation and use, by the residents of the City of New haven, of the trails within the City’s parks.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Alderman of the City of New Haven that the Mayor is directed to apply for, and authorized to execute any documents or contracts with the State of Connecticut required to accept this grant, if offered, for $26,934.00, for the restoration of the Edgewood Park trails, and to provide any other additional information or documentation that may be required by the grant.

Finance. Favorable. From the Executive Director, City Plan Department, submitting a resolution authorizing the application to and acceptance of funding from the State Department of Environmental Protection for a Municipal Coastal Planning Grant.

WHEREAS, The City of New Haven wishes to enhance land use planning within the New Haven Coastal District; and 

WHEREAS, the New Haven Coastal District is an overlay zoning district which promotes water-dependent uses, environmental stewardship and public access to our coastal resources; and 

WHEREAS, the existing New Haven Coastal Program is over 20 years old and is, in some instances, no longer consistent with city policies; and 

WHEREAS, the Connecticut Department of Environmental Protection makes grant funds available in support of the Connecticut Coastal Area Management Act, including the  development of a coastal program update; and 

WHEREAS, the City Plan Department, working with other municipal officials, the City Plan Commission and the community at large, proposes to use this grant program to (1) develop a new version of the New Haven Coastal Program; (2) recommend any necessary zoning changes; (3) reduce administrative burdens; and (4) improve customer service; and

WHEREAS, a coastal program update is an appropriate complement to recent work on a new comprehensive plan of development; and

WHEREAS, with DEP assistance, the City Plan Department will be able to complete the coastal program update in a timely manner. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Alderman of the City of New Haven that the Mayor, through the City Plan Department, is authorized to apply for and accept grant funding from the State of Connecticut, Department of Environmental Protection, for up to $30,000, and is granted the authority to enter into agreements or contracts and execute any amendments, thereto.

Finance. Favorable. From the Acting Chief Administrative Officer submitting a resolution approving an agreement for mutual aid with New Haven’s six contiguous towns in the event of a weapon of mass destruction.

WHEREAS; The U.S. Department of Homeland Security has identified New Haven as a recipient of Urban Area Strategy Funds in the amount of $9,632,961; and

WHEREAS, Homeland Security Presidential Directive –5 requires the Federal Department of Homeland Security to develop a system to enhance emergency readiness and response at all levels of government; and 

WHEREAS, the National Mutual Aid and Resource Management System is an initiative undertaken by the Department of Homeland Security to allow a jurisdiction to augment response and recovery resources if needed; and

WHEREAS, future federal funding for local homeland security initiatives will be contingent on having mutual aid agreements in place; and

WHEREAS, the New Haven Urban Area is defined to include the City of New Haven and its six contiguous towns that include Hamden, North Haven, East Haven, West Haven, Orange and Woodbridge; and

WHEREAS, representatives of these towns have met and developed an overall strategy consistent with the State of Connecticut’s Homeland Security Strategy and approved by the Department of Homeland Security, and

Whereas:  there have historically been informal agreements between municipal police and fire departments in the seven town area to provide mutual aid in responding to incidents that exceed the resources of any one jurisdiction; and

Whereas: Connecticut State Statute 7-310 authorizes operation of fire equipment in and provision of personnel and assistance to other municipalities; and

WHEREAS, the Urban Area Strategy Goal #3 includes development of mutual aid agreements with other towns in the Urban Area to provide requisite response and recovery in the event of a weapon of mass destruction.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the New Haven Board of Aldermen authorizes the Mayor to sign the attached Agreement for Mutual Aid within the New Haven Urban Area.

Finance. Leave to Withdraw. From the Director of Parks, Recreation & Trees submitting a resolution authorizing the application to and acceptance of $15,800 in grant funds from the State Department of Environmental Protection for the East Rock/Edgewood Park trail restoration project.

BE IT ORDERED by the New Haven Board of Aldermen that the communication titled

“From the Director of Parks, Recreation & Trees submitting a resolution authorizing the application to and acceptance of $15,800 in grant funds from the State Department of Environmental Protection for the East Rock/Edgewood Park trail restoration project”,

and dated January 18, 2005, be and hereby is granted leave to withdraw.

Municipal Services. Favorable.  Order of the New Haven Board of Aldermen granting permission to Euphoria to install a sign over the city sidewalk at 57-59 orange street.

(PRESENTED UNDER SUSPENSION OF SECTION 24-1-A OF THE RULES OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN)

WHEREAS:  Lisa Iverson, proprietor of Euphoria Salon LLC,  has petitioned the New Haven Board of Aldermen for permission to install a sign over the city sidewalk at her salon located at 57-59 Orange Street; and

WHEREAS:  The City Plan Commission, in Report 1364-21 recommended Approval  with Conditions; and 

WHEREAS: On February 17, 2005, Pete Stockmal, contractor for said sign, attended the Municipal Services Committee meeting on behalf of Ms. Iverson to speak for this request and presented drawings and plans of the proposed sign as well as an appropriate certificate of liability insurance certificate; and

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDERED by the New Haven Board of Aldermen that permission is granted to Euphoria Salon LLC to install a sign over the city sidewalk at 57-59 orange Street in conformance with the conditions and recommendations contained in City Plan Commission Report 1364-21, which Report is incorporated herein by reference.  Said sign and all appurtenances thereto shall be constructed, located and installed to the satisfaction of the City Engineer, Building Inspector, Director of Public Works, Director of Traffic & Parking and the Fire Marshall.

BE IT FURTHER ORDERED that in consideration of this permission, said permission shall be subject to revocation at any time and Euphoria Salon LLC, their successors and assigns, shall hold the City of New Haven harmless from any and all claims, losses, costs and damages of any nature whatsoever arising out of or resulting from the design, construction, installation, maintenance and/or use of said sign. Euphoria Salon LLC shall furnish the City of New Haven with a public liability insurance policy acceptable to the Corporation Counsel of the City of New Haven specifically protecting the full interest of the City of New Haven against all claims, losses, costs and damages of any nature whatsoever, in limits of not less than $1,000,000 per occurrence/$2,000,000 general aggregate naming the City of New Haven both additional insured and certificate holder.  Such policy shall be placed in the possession of the City Clerk before any permit for the installation of the sign is granted.  The policy shall be maintained in force by Euphoria Salon LLC, their successors and assigns, as long as said sign is maintained at 57-59 Orange Street.

Municipal Services. Favorable. Order FROM ALD. CLARK designating the southwest corner of Chapel and State streets as  “Horowitz Brothers Corner” to honor these highly esteemed and much-loved longtime city businesspeople and their outstanding downtown establishment.

(PRESENTED UNDER SUSPENSION OF SECTION 24-1-A OF THE RULES OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN)

WHEREAS: After more than ninety years in business in downtown New Haven, the venerable and much-loved “Horowitz Bros.” store recently closed its doors on Chapel Street, sadly bringing to an end a great chapter in the commercial history of downtown New Haven; and     

WHEREAS: this unique, landmark store provided exemplary service and observed the highest business standards in serving the New Haven community for nearly a century, as this fine store and its owners, Arthur, Leonard and the late Philip demonstrated an outstanding commitment to and passion for the City of New Haven and its residents; and 

WHEREAS: the extent to which this great store, the Horowitz Bros. family, the employees and the customers made a unique and highly valued contribution to the neighborhood and the city was emphasized most recently when a large, broad-based group of Yale students, long-time customers, businesspeople, residents and general admirers of the establishment and Horowitz family circulated a petition to have the southwest corner of Chapel and State named “Horowitz Brothers Corner”; and

WHEREAS: it is fitting and appropriate that this landmark store on Chapel Street in New Haven’s downtown area should be commemorated by the naming of a corner in its honor, to permanently recognize the legacy of this extraordinary commercial institution in New Haven, and also as a way of thanking the Horowitz Bros. family, employees and customers for the tremendous contribution this wonderful store made to the life and enterprise of this community for nearly a century; and 

WHEREAS: Arthur, Leonard and Philip, their employees and customers, and the Horowitz Bros. store  greatly enriched the life and enterprise of this community and are very deserving of this city’s heartfelt appreciation and recognition for their exceptional commitment and dedication to New Haven’s downtown area, this city and its residents, as well as for the very inspiring, positive and stabilizing influence the establishment brought to the downtown area and the entire city for nearly a century.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDERED by the New Haven Board of Aldermen that in honor of the exemplary service and high business standards modeled by the unique Horowitz Bros. store, as well as the outstanding contribution, and positive influence this venerable establishment and its owners brought to New Haven’s downtown area for nearly a century, the southwest corner of Chapel and State Streets is hereby designated as “Horowitz Brothers Corner” in perpetuity to make its legacy in New Haven’s downtown officially permanent.


BE IT FURTHER ORDERED that the Department of Traffic & Parking is hereby directed and authorized to implement this order.

Municipal Services. Favorable. Order FROM ALD. EDWARDS extending the Saint Ronan Street residential parking zone.

(PRESENTED UNDER SUSPENSION OF SECTION 24-1-A OF THE RULES OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN)

WHEREAS:  Residents of Huntington Street and Whitney Avenue have submitted a petition asking that Huntington Street between Whitney Avenue and Edgehill road be added to the existing residential parking zone; and

WHEREAS:  the Board of Aldermen previously modified the original zone by adding Loomis Place and Autumn Street; and

WHEREAS:  the Department of Traffic and Parking has recommended that the existing zone be enlarged to accommodate future modifications without further Board of Aldermen action.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDERED by the New Haven Board of Aldermen that the existing Saint Ronan Street Residential Parking Zone be modified to the following boundaries:

a) Whitney Avenue, West side between Edwards Street and East Rock Road 

b) East Rock Road, both sides between Whitney Avenue and Prospect Street.

c) Prospect Street, both sides between East Rock Road and Edwards Street

d) Edwards Street, both sides between Prospect Street and Whitney Avenue.

BE IT FURTHER ORDERED that, in implementation of this order, the Department of Traffic & Parking shall work with First Presbyterian Church located at 70 Whitney Avenue to ensure fair access to on-street parking. 

Joint Community Development/Human Services. Favorable. Resolution of Board of Aldermen of the City of New Haven approving contracts by and between the City of New Haven and contractors (service providers) awarded bids in an amount in excess of one hundred thousand dollars (U.S.) ($100,000.00) for the purpose of developing and implementing a comprehensive integrated continuum of care to individuals and families with the HIV disease.

(PRESENTED UNDER SUSPENSION OF SECTION 24-1-A OF THE RULES OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN)

WHEREAS, the City of New Haven (hereinafter called “City”) applied for a grant from U.S. Department of Health and Human Services’ Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA), Bureau of Health Resources Development, Rockville MD; and

WHEREAS, HRSA agreed to award the above-referenced grant to the City of New Haven in the amount of about $9,639,791.00 to continue providing emergency services to people infected and/or affected by the Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV)/Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome (AIDS) living within both New Haven and Fairfield Counties.

WHEREAS, pursuant to the terms of the grant, the City must allocate and distribute these funds expeditiously.

WHEREAS, New Haven City Ordnance Section 2-140 requires the approval of the Honorable Board of Aldermen to enter into agreements that exceeds $100,000.00.

NOW, THEREFORE, be it RESOLVED by Board of Aldermen of the City of New Haven that the Mayor, on behalf of the City, is authorized to enter into agreements in excess of $100,000.00 on behalf of the City of New Haven to provide emergency services for people living with or affected by HIV/AIDS.

SECOND READINGS

Committee of the Whole. Favorable. From the Mayor, submitting an order approving amendment #2 to the Downtown Municipal Development Plan and authorizing such actions that may be necessary to implement the Gateway Community and Technical College Development Project.

The favorable report of the Committee of the Whole recommending passage of the proposed order, as printed on pages 99-104 of the Journal of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on February 7, 2005, was read for the second time and upon motion made and duly seconded, it was voted, viva voce, that said report be accepted and proposed order be passed, and it was so declared by the Chair.
Alderwoman Ellis-West:  “Before I begin, I know that we’re separating these.  And my talking points, actually, are inclusive of the entire project.”

President Perez:  “Because of the nature of the project, I would say that it’s okay to do so.”

ELLIS-WEST MOTION TO AMEND BY SUBSTITUTION.

Alderwoman Ellis-West:  “I’d like to begin by asking that we move to substitute what is on everyone’s desk, Mr. President, the amendment that is on everyone’s desk that all of the colleagues have seen.”


President Perez:  “I have to make sure I understand what we’re doing.  Are we only substituting for item 1, because that’s the only thing in front of us. Right?”


Alderwoman Ellis-West:  “Yes, Mr. President.  We’re requesting to substitute the Ellis-West Amendment that the Committee of the Whole held on January 27.  There were some additional amendments offered and considered and voted on that we thought were very, very important.  Therefore, they all have been included in this substituted amendment that’s before everyone.  We thought we could do this to expedite the process prior to reading the Ellis-West Amendment and then coming back to this one.  So, we’ve included it all in one amendment.”

MOTION TO AMEND BY SUBSTITUTION PASSES.


Upon motion made and duly seconded, said motion to amend by substitution passed by a viva voce vote, and it was so declared by the Chair.

Note: Alderwoman McCormack abstained from voting on this motion.

Alderwoman Ellis-West:  “I will start with Item one.  The items before us tonight are the enabling legislation for the Gateway and Long Wharf Theatre move, and Macy’s and Coliseum demolitions. This legislation authorizes the Mayor and Economic Development Administrator to take the appropriate action to realize this project.  The big piece of the project is the amendment to the Municipal Development Plan.  As you are aware, this will allow this project to proceed in this area. 

This legislation meets the requirements needed in that it provides for:

Creation of a detailed parking plan that is sufficient to meet the interim and long-term parking needs of the project area, including accommodations for existing parking capacity that may be displaced in connection with the development project; 

Community benefits by providing affordable housing and New Haven resident participation in construction and long-term employment; 

Creation of a detailed set of urban design guidelines and a design review protocol to maintain design standards; 

The land and buildings to be used principally for business purposes;

Contributions to the economic welfare of the City and the State;

The acquisition and/or disposition of real property and/or easements, rehabilitation and/or demolition of buildings, other improvements to real property, and the right to take any action related to air rights over the public rights-of-way in the project area as are necessary to promote the optimum development of the project area;

Materially improving conditions in the Downtown Area. 

By approving this we will be allowing for the City to enter into negotiations with the Board of Trustees for the Connecticut Community Colleges, Long Wharf Theatre, property owners within the project area, the State of Connecticut, and any other necessary party for the purposes of carrying out the Downtown MDP, as amended, including but not limited to the following:   

a) acceptance of grant funds from the State of Connecticut for the d

  demolition of the former Macy’s Department Store, the relocation of

Long Wharf Theatre, and infrastructure and streetscape improvements; 

b) transfer of land from the City to the Board of Trustees for the Connecticut Community Colleges on behalf of Gateway Community College for purposes of relocating Gateway Community College to a downtown location within the project area; 

c) other necessary actions for purposes of relocating the Long Wharf Theatre to a downtown location within the project area; 

d) tunnel and streetscape improvements within the project area; 

e) acquisition of real property and/or easements, rehabilitation and/or demolition of buildings, other improvements to real property, and the right to take any action related to air rights over the public rights-of-way in the project area to promote the optimum development of  the project area. 

Also, before I forget, let me thank City staff and all of the people from the public who participated in this process.”

President Perez:  “I do want to emphasize one thing, that Item one is what authorizes the whole project.  So, it would be appropriate to discuss the entire project.  The next two items are what funds part of that project.”

Alderwoman Ellis-West:  “The next piece of the project is simply the funding for the Coliseum building demolition. This is to be accomplished through amending the Capital Projects budget to allocate $6,000,000 for this purpose. This will be accomplished through Twenty-Year bonds for this purpose.

The next piece of the project is simply the funding for the Macy’s building demolition.  This is to be accomplished through amending the Capital Projects budget to allocate $6,050,000 for this purpose. The Administration states that these funds are 100% reimbursable.

The next piece of the project is simply the funding for the Coliseum building demolition. This is to be accomplished through amending the Capital Projects budget to allocate $6,000,000 for this purpose.

I said briefly that we wanted to thank the public, city staff and everyone for their participation in this project.  I’d just like to add a little bit more to this.  This is a project that I think many of us are very excited about.  As colleagues, we worked really hard on it.  We worked really hard on amendments.  I’ve been on this board for almost six years.  This process was the first time that I saw the public so intimately involved in something.  I really want to thank the public for their input and for their research.  Some of you attended every single meeting, and your participation was greatly appreciated.  Please continue to participate in this way whenever there’s an issue before us.  

This is a project that I hope years from now, I’ll be able to sit and tell my grandchildren that I was a part of it, and that you all were a part of it.  We’re very excited about it.  So, thank you.”

Alderman Voigt:  “I just raise the question that was raised in caucus about a letter to our state legislators asking that this project go forward as a project labor agreement, just so that it gets on the record that the board will undertake that endeavor.”

Alderman Healey:  “I rise for a simple reason, which is to say that I’m proud to be voting in favor of this amendment tonight.  I think what we’re going to do is bring a crown jewel of the community college system downtown to New Haven.  As someone who just graduated from Yale University, I welcome the fact that we’re going to have thousands upon thousands of new young people coming downtown every day to make it a tremendous place.  It improves upon what we’ve got now and really just grow this city.

I agree with Alderwoman Ellis-West, my colleague from the 12th Ward, that this is a momentous occasion.  I can sort of look forward into the future, and maybe we don’t get the chance to do this often enough, but I think about this project and I think, we do this project at the Coliseum site and on the Macy’s and Malley’s sites and we go beyond it, and we transform the area going down towards the rail yards.  With the I-95 construction, we transform the way we look down at the Harbor.  I just imagine this transformation of our city -  from downtown right to the water’s edge – that’s thriving, that’s alive all times of the day and night.  It encourages the arts and good business.  It provides for people to live of all different kinds of shapes and sizes, with kids and those empty nesters and people who work in our city. Maybe I’m not as articulate as I’d like, because I really am just moved by the opportunity to get to participate in this.  I feel blessed, and I am glad to be a part of it.”

Alderwoman Castro: “I also stand to support this item that is in front of us.  It is a pleasure and an honor, being a graduate from Gateway Community College, to know that we’re bringing it downtown as the Committee of the Whole.

With all the development that is going on all around the city, I’ve always had a question in mind that all communities would have the opportunity to be part of a vibrant city, and be able to participate in the economic development of the city.  Therefore, this is a fine example of how we can do it together, and that it works for everyone.  I stand in support of the Gateway move to downtown and urge that all my colleagues will also.”

Note: Alderwoman McCormack abstained from voting on this item.

Committee of the Whole. Favorable. From the Mayor, submitting amendments to the FY 2005 Capital Budget for the Macy’s Building Demolition Project (Coliseum Portion).  

The favorable report of the Committee of the Whole recommending passage of the proposed ordinance amendment, as printed on pages 104-106 of the Journal of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on February 7, 2005, was read for the second time.

Alderwoman Chen:  “I just wanted to make a few comments about the overall plan, because I don’t really know at what point would be a good point to make comments about the overall plan.”


President Perez:   “That was at the last item.  The only thing you can discuss now is the demolition of the Coliseum.”


Alderwoman Chen:  “My concern with the Coliseum mainly comes from the question of who will this project benefit?  When I asked my constituents and the people in the City of New Haven what their needs are, I don’t see the convention center or a conference center really fulfilling the needs of my constituents and other people in the City of New Haven.  


Some may say that it’s time for the Coliseum to be demolished, and that’s not the question right now that I’m wondering.  The question that I’m wondering is: What are we going to put there, and will what we put really serve the people  in the City of New Haven?  The conference center in my opinion will serve special interest companies, biotech companies, corporations that need a place to have big conferences where they’ll be gathering other companies, pharmaceutical companies.  I don’t really see people in the city really making use of the convention center with the exception of perhaps a few jobs.  There have been attempts to separate out the items and try to fashion some sort of compromise on the committee level.  Those attempts were not fulfilled.  

So, I suppose my vote tonight on the first item reflects the situation that there really is no way to support Gateway and Long Wharf.  There is no way to separate out the three items.  If you want to see some of these things go forward, you’ll have to vote to approve all of them.  Unfortunately, my colleagues had made a motion to separate out the items, which hadn’t passed on the committee level.  

I think overall this plan is flawed.  My vote on the Coliseum project obviously will be more of a reflection of my opposition to what’s going to be going there, although we have already approved going forward with the project.  My concerns mainly lie with how we’re serving our city and our taxpayers.  

Gateway is a great idea.  It will bring more opportunities for people in the city by having a college in the center of downtown.  So many young people who will be walking the streets are going to see a college and be inspired to enroll or seek higher education.

My discussions with the staff at Long Wharf give me great hope that we’re going to really bring the arts to areas of the city.

On the Coliseum, there has been intense opposition, and I hadn’t seen any of the many, many suggestions incorporated or any remote compromise, although this room had been packed with many people with many ideas.  And I think that is really a shame that we solicit input and none of that was truly considered.  And so that’s why I will be voting against that project tonight.”

Alderman Voigt:  “I’d just like to respond to my colleague from the 2nd Ward.  She actually made the argument of actually why we should knock it down.  We talked about who would be coming in and be using it as a conference center, bio-medical companies, the things that we are trying to bring into the city to take our tax base and move it forward.  Industries like Winchester and U.S. Repeating Arms and places like that are having less impact of keeping people with jobs.  I think it’s important to this city that we take the alternative in bringing in and finding other forms of employment, such as the bio-medical aspect of it.  I think it will be an asset to the City of New Haven and to the taxpayers in New Haven.  I think it will increase the tax base.”


Alderman Lee:  “I do support the amendment for the bond of $6 million. I differ with my colleague from the 2nd Ward.  I think these items are separated.  They are not together.  So, I think she needs to read the resolution and she will see that they are separated.  We need to move forward because we already had agreed to accept this.  So, it’s just a matter of continuing what we’re doing here today.

 
 I would like to see us to go forward with Gateway.  I think it’s going to be great for this town.”

Alderwoman Castro:  “I spent a lot of time, approximately about six and a half hours, for the information that I got in the Committee of the Whole in reference to the Coliseum. At that time, it didn’t make sense to me.  It wasn’t clear to me.  However, the time I spent with it did make me walk through it and understand.

I want to share with you what I found that made me change supporting the Coliseum demolition and the funding.  From our Mayor Lee to Guida and the rest of the former mayors and our present Mayor DeStefano, when the first talks in the 1960s about this era of new developments in this city, it was a big debate.  The city was trying find out how  to get the community to support it.  Time passes by.  In 1965, the year I was born, a document was written from the Economic Development Office about the contracts then.  The lawyers had gotten together the companies that worked towards making this Coliseum a reality.  During that time, it happened.  It was approved even though there was a really intensive debate as we had in our Committee of the Whole.  

We had an understanding that the money that went there wasn’t enough.  And you know what I found out as well?  That there was a bill in Congress that prevented private investors to buy the building.  Through the mayors, the question came back.”

President Perez:  “Alderwoman Castro, you’re really discussing why we should demolish the Coliseum or not.  That’s not in front of us any longer.”

Alderwoman Castro:  “But I just wanted to share.”

President Perez:  “I understand that.  But you should have shared that with us on Item one.”

Alderwoman Castro:  “Yes, but I wanted it to be put in the record that through all the mayors, there was this question when they created the Coliseum.  And the question kept arising, because from the get-go, it was a bill with money not to cover the garage.  So I see the whole project and what it’s going to bring to New Haven, it helped me make sense to say that even if we have the money to fix it, it wouldn’t be standing the right way, because it wasn’t made during that time the right way.

So, it’s going to make sense to me that we’re going to spend this money, because it’s going to cost in the long run.  They went back to the State, they came back to the city, and for all of these years through all those administrations, we had the Coliseum.  In all that, we had so many people from the city that grew up and/or raised their kids to come to that Coliseum who really fell in love with it. And that’s been the part that was very difficult for me.  Even the people from the suburbs, everybody who got in touch with the Coliseum from the opening on October 1979.   Now, we have a debate.  It’s time to move forth.  So, I welcome the rebirth with the demolition of the Coliseum.  I urge the colleagues to support it.”
REPORT ACCEPTED.  ORDINANCE AMENDMENT ENACTED.


Upon motion made and duly seconded, said ordinance amendment was put to a roll call vote, which resulted as follows:


Those voting “AYE”: Healey, James, Jackson-Brooks, Perez, Colon, Clark, Addonizio, Mattison, Lee, Ellis-West, Santana, Jolly, Castro, Paolillo, DePino, Edwards, Blango, Jones, Shah, McCormack, Silverman, Voigt, Rawls-Ivy and Goldfield – 24.


Those voting “NO”: Chen, Smart and Gorham-Walker – 3.

Said ordinance amendment was enacted by a majority vote of the Board of Aldermen, and it was so declared by the Chair.

Note: Alderman King was absent from the chamber at the time of the vote.

Committee of the Whole. Favorable. From the Mayor, submitting amendments to the FY 2005 Capital Budget for the Macy’s Building Demolition Project (Long Wharf and Gateway Portion).

The favorable report of the Committee of the Whole recommending passage of the proposed ordinance amendment, as printed on pages 106-107 of the Journal of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on February 7, 2005, was read for the second time.

REPORT ACCEPTED.  ORDINANCE AMENDMENT ENACTED.


Upon motion made and duly seconded, said ordinance amendment was put to a roll call vote, which resulted as follows:


Those voting “AYE”: Healey, Chen, James, Jackson-Brooks, Perez, Colon, Clark, Smart, Addonizio, Mattison, Lee, Ellis-West, Santana, Jolly, Castro, Paolillo, DePino, Edwards, Blango, Jones, Shah, Silverman, Voigt, Rawls-Ivy, Goldfield and Gorham-Walker – 26.


Those voting “NO”: 0.

Said ordinance amendment was enacted by a majority vote of the Board of Aldermen, and it was so declared by the Chair.

Note: Alderwoman McCormack abstained from voting on this item and Alderman King was absent from the chamber at the time of the vote.

Committee of the whole. Leave to withdraw.

From Kinya Murray, et.al. submitting letters requesting that the Board of Aldermen deny any efforts to use City funds to demolish the New Haven Coliseum until public hearings and studies occur.

From Thomas Holahan submitting a letter requesting the Board to table the downtown   development project to allow for more time to compile relevant information and hear from local experts.

The unfavorable reports of the Committee of the Whole, recommending leave to withdraw of the proposed items, as printed on pages 107-108 of the Journal of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on February 7, 2005, were read for the second time and upon motion made and duly seconded it was voted, viva voce, that said reports be accepted and proposed items be given leave to withdraw, and it was so declared by the Chair.

Alderwoman Ellis-West:  “These items were simply letters from the citizens that we greatly appreciated.  We did take note of their requests.  But at this time, we thank then for their interest.  And now, we are giving their items leave to withdraw.  Again, we thank them for their participation.”

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT. FAVORABLE.

From the Director of Traffic & Parking, submitting a resolution authorizing the application to and acceptance of funding from the State Department of Transportation for professional engineering services during construction of the remaining three already approved Phase III traffic signal construction projects. 

From the Executive Director, New Haven Parking Authority, submitting a resolution authorizing approval of the fourth amendment to the lease and funding agreement by and between the State, the City, and the New Haven Parking Authority for the Union Station Transportation Center and related improvements, concerning modifications related to the additional 1200-space parking structure at the site.
The favorable reports of the Community Development Committee recommending passage of the proposed resolutions, as printed on pages 108-110 of the Journal of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on February 7, 2005, were read for the second time and upon motion made and duly seconded, it was voted, viva voce, that said reports be accepted and proposed resolutions be adopted, and it was so declared by the Chair.

Alderwoman Jackson-Brooks:  “Item one is an application to the State for funding of $250,000 for design and engineering of the next phase of traffic signal upgrades.  The order also authorizes execution of contracts exceeding $100,000 for these services.  The phase involves replacement of 56 traffic signals citywide, including upgraded poles, lights and mechanical systems.

Item two is an amendment to the lease and funding agreement between the City, State and the Parking Authority.  It will enable the construction of a new 1,200-space parking facility at the New Haven train station.  The cost of the garage will be assumed by the Parking Authority through revenue bonds, which means that the parking fees at the facility will cover the payments.

In addition to benefiting train commuters, this garage will provide some needed parking for downtown development projects such as the new Gateway Community College.  I urge support of both of these items.”

Community Development. Leave to Withdraw. From Attorney Leonard C. Reizfeld, submitting a request for information concerning what procedures were followed in providing public notices concerning the availability of the Brewery Building on Grand Avenue.

The unfavorable report of the Community Development Committee recommending leave to withdraw of the proposed item, as printed on page 110 of the Journal of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on February 7, 2005, was read for the second time and upon motion made and duly seconded it was voted, viva voce, that said report be accepted and proposed item be given leave to withdraw, and it was so declared by the Chair.

Alderwoman Jackson-Brooks:  “I just wanted to go on record that Attorney Reizfeld withdrew his request.  So, the committee is recommending the leave to withdraw.”

FINANCE. FAVORABLE.

From Mayor, submitting the required budgetary and financial report for the month of October 2004. 

From Mayor, submitting the required budgetary and financial report for the month of November 2004. 

From the Chief of Police, resolution authorizing the application to and acceptance of funding not to exceed $29,100 to the State Division of Highway Safety for additional police patrols and isolated DUI sobriety checkpoints conducted during the Thanksgiving, Christmas and New Year’s holidays.
The favorable reports of the Finance Committee recommending passage of the proposed orders and resolution, as printed on pages 110-111 of the Journal of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on February 7, 2005, were read for the second time and upon motion made and duly seconded, it was voted, viva voce, that said reports be accepted and proposed orders be passed and resolutions be adopted, and it was so declared by the Chair.


Alderman Voigt:  “Items one and two are for read and file.  Item three. This grant by the State Division of Highway Safety is to reimburse the Police Department for their costs in setting up DUI checkpoints and additional patrols during the past holiday season. I ask for your support on these items.  Thank you.”

FINANCE. FAVORABLE. From the Director of Engineering and Public Works submitting an order approving General Fund transfer #0767 in the amount of $54,271 to offset projected expenditures and shortfalls within some operating divisions.

The favorable report of the Finance Committee recommending passage of the proposed order, as printed on page 111 of the Journal of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on February 7, 2005, was read for the second time and upon motion made and duly seconded, it was voted, viva voce, that said report be accepted and proposed order be passed, and it was so declared by the Chair.


Alderman Voigt:  “This transfer request by the Public Works Department is to move funds within their operating budget, to balance budget lines with expected shortfalls with money from other budget lines. I ask your support for this item.”

FINANCE. FAVORABLE. From the Mayor, submitting a revised FY2004-2005 General Fund budget that increases the General Fund from $378,399,341 to $380,042,627.

The favorable report of the Finance Committee recommending passage of the proposed ordinance amendment, as printed on pages 111-118 of the Journal of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on February 7, 2005, was read for the second time.


Alderman Voigt:  “This amended budget is required now that the State of Connecticut has finalized their annual budget, and the city’s budget has to be changed based on the corrected State aid figures, and revised other revenue income. The City’s assumption of total State aid has had to be reduced by $1,840,642, and even though the City is receiving less State aid, the projections of the total revenue generated by city departments and initiatives has been increased by $3,483,928, or a net increase of $1,628,286.  Some of the major revenue increases are from non profits, for $2.5 million, and new programs, such as the boot finder tow program, sale of the parking garage, and fire insurance recoveries, for $4.5 million. On the expense side, the increases are primarily the city employee’s medical benefits cost, which has to be increased by $2.5 million, the Transfer Station increased by $300,000, and new cost items totaling $52,500.  I ask that you vote in favor of the amended budget.  Thank you.”

REPORT ACCEPTED.  ORDINANCE AMENDMENT ENACTED.


Upon motion made and duly seconded, said ordinance amendment was put to a roll call vote, which resulted as follows:


Those voting “AYE”: Healey, Chen, James, Jackson-Brooks, Perez, Colon, Clark, Smart, Addonizio, Mattison, Lee, Ellis-West, Santana, Jolly, Castro, Paolillo, DePino, Edwards, Blango, Jones, Shah, McCormack, Silverman, Voigt, Rawls-Ivy, Goldfield and Gorham-Walker – 27.


Those voting “NO”: 0.

Said ordinance amendment was enacted by a majority vote of the Board of Aldermen, and it was so declared by the Chair.

Note: Alderman King was absent from the chamber at the time of the vote.

FINANCE. FAVORABLE. From the Controller, submitting an order authorizing approval of an agreement between the City and Gateway Partners, LLC for leasing of office space located at 54 Meadow Street for the Department of Health.

The favorable report of the Finance Committee recommending passage of the proposed order, as printed on page 119 of the Journal of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on February 7, 2005, was read for the second time and upon motion made and duly seconded, it was voted, viva voce, that said report be accepted and proposed order be passed, and it was so declared by the Chair.

Alderman Voigt:  “The Health Department leases space in the Gateway building at 54 Meadow Street, and the lease needs to renewed. The Finance Committee, during the several meetings it held on this lease, tried to find the best solution for the City of New Haven, as to renew the lease or not.  It was determined that based on the current fiscal situation, it is better to renew this lease. I ask that you vote in favor of this item.  Thank you.”

Finance. Leave to Withdraw. From the Chief of Police, submitting a resolution authorizing the application to and acceptance of funding in an amount not to exceed $246,989 from the U.S. Transportation Security Administration, Port Security Grant Program, to purchase and equip a marine patrol vessel for dedicated preventative patrols in New Haven Harbor.

The unfavorable report of the Finance Committee recommending leave to withdraw of the proposed resolution, as printed on page 119 of the Journal of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on February 7, 2005, was read for the second time and upon motion made and duly seconded it was voted, viva voce, that said report be accepted and proposed resolution be given leave to withdraw, and it was so declared by the Chair.

Alderman Voigt:  “This grant is no longer available, and the Finance Committee voted unanimously to request that it be given Leave to Withdraw.”

Legislation. Leave to Withdraw.  

From Alderman Healey submitting amendments to Section 65 of the zoning ordinances regarding restructuring, rephrasing, or clarification of existing law applicable to all planned development districts and planned development units. 

From Alderman Healey submitting a request for the appropriate committee to conduct fact-finding, hire outside counsel, and draft new law in relation to the invalidation of Section 65 of the Code of General Ordinances by the Connecticut Appellate Court.

The unfavorable reports of the Finance Committee recommending leave to withdraw of the proposed items, as printed on pages 119-120 of the Journal of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on February 7, 2005, were read for the second time and upon motion made and duly seconded it was voted, viva voce, that said reports be accepted and proposed items be given leave to withdraw, and it was so declared by the Chair.

Alderman Healey:  “Given the Appellate Court’s decision and the administrative responses with the work of the leadership of the Board of Aldermen, the committee decided to give these items leave to withdraw.  We will continue to work on revisions to the zoning code as a ongoing matter that we will see before us in the coming months.  Thank you.”

MISCELLANEOUS

From Alderwoman Jackson-Brooks submitting a motion to amend a matter previously adopted on December 6, 2004 concerning the disposition of 16 Redfield Street by amending the address of the adjacently owned parcel to be combined with 16 Redfield Street from 20 Frank Street to 20 Redfield Street.

MOTION TO AMEND A MATTER PREVIOUSLY ADOPTED.


Alderwoman McCormack made a motion to amend the above-entitled matter previously adopted, which motion was duly seconded.

MOTION TO AMEND A MATTER PREVIOUSLY ADOPTED PASSED.


Upon motion made and duly seconded said motion to amend the above-entitled matter previously adopted passed by a viva voce vote, and it was so declared by the Chair.

February 22, 2005

Hon. Jorge Perez, President

Board of Aldermen

City of New Haven

Dear President Perez,

Enclosed please find a “Motion to Amend a Matter Previously Adopted” by the Board of Aldermen at its December 6, 2004 Meeting, as submitted by the Livable City Initiative.  A copy of said resolution and amendment is attached hereto.

This motion serves to correct the land disposition known as 16 Redfield Street by changing the name of the adjacent property to be combined with 16 Redfield Street from 20 Frank Street to 20 Redfield Street, pursuant to the land disposition guidelines. 

As the Alderwoman from the area involved, I thank you for your consideration of this matter.

Respectfully submitted,

ANDREA JACKSON-BROOKS

Alderwoman 4th Ward

ORDER OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN OF THE CITY OF NEW HAVEN APPROVING THE AMENDMENT TO THE LAND DISPOSITION AGREEMENT APPROVED DECEMBER 6, 2004 , BY AMENDING THE ADDRESS OF THE ADJACENT PROPERTY TO BE COMBINED WITH 16 REDFIELD STREET FROM 20 FRANK STREET TO 20 REDFIELD STREET.

BE IT ORDERED by the New Haven Board of Aldermen that the land disposition agreement for the property known as 16 Redfield Street, as referenced in the attached, which is incorporated herein by reference, submitted to the Board of Aldermen and approved December 6, 2004  in accordance with the procedure established by the Board of Aldermen on May 20, 1996 and approved subject to conditions of the City Plan Commission reports submitted with said list, is hereby amended by changing the name of the adjacent property to be combined with 16 Redfield Street from 20 Frank Street to 20 Redfield Street,  pursuant to the land disposition guidelines.

From Alderwoman Colon submitting a motion to reconsider the disposition of the LCI items previously approved on January 18, 2005.

Motion to Reconsider.

Alderwoman McCormack made a motion to reconsider the LCI items previously approved on January 18, 2005, which motion was duly seconded.

Alderman Healey:  “Through the Chair, Mr. President, may I ask what we’re reconsidering?”


President Perez:  “Alderwoman Colon, through the Chair, could you tell us what it is we’re going to be reconsidering.”


Alderwoman Colon:  “At the first meeting that we had in January, we voted on things that were passed favorably by the LCI Board, the sale of some things to Mutual Housing, some properties.  We still want to do those same things, but the problem was that when they were voted on in December 28, 2004, there wasn’t a quorum.  In addition, the reason we weren’t aware of that was because the Corporation Counsel who normally attends the meeting wasn’t present that day.  There was a junior partner who was not familiar with the ordinance that created LCI.  So, he let them go on with business as usual. (I, myself, was in Arizona).” 


President Perez:  “What we’re reconsidering is the vote that we took because what was sent to us was not properly in front of us, because the vote we took did not have a quorum.  So, if you think we should reconsider this and then vote on it, you will be voting ‘yes’.  If you don’t, you will be voting ‘no”.  If you can’t, you will be abstaining or you can pass.”


Alderwoman Castro:  “My question is did they meet?  Did they have a quorum?  Where they able to pass it?”


President Perez:  “The second time around if I understood Alderwoman Colon, yes.  The first time, no.”


Alderwoman Jackson-Brooks:  “I am still confused.  I don’t know what I’m reconsidering.  Are we reconsidering an action I assume taken by the LCI Board.  Can anyone tell us what those actions were?”


Alderman Colon:  “Not having the best memory in the world, I can assure you that you voted affirmatively to support what the board had put before you on the 28th of January.  Nothing has changed from when you voted on it favorably here as a board on January 28th.  The only thing that has changed is that it was brought to our attention that when LCI voted on it, there was no proper quorum.”


President Perez:  “I think I can answer the question.  I am told by staff that on January 18, we approved a list of properties to be sold to Mutual Housing.  When that came to us, it should not have been in front of us, because LCI did not have a quorum to recommend it to us.  So, I don’t know the addresses, but it was a series of properties that we approved to be sold by the City.”


Alderwoman Jackson-Brooks:  “Okay.  Was it January 28th or January 18th?”


President Perez:  “The 18th was when the Board of Aldermen voted on it on the recommendation of LCI.  On the 28th is when supposedly the LCI Board voted on it.”


Alderwoman Addonizio:  “If we approve this motion to reconsider, are we then going to have an amendment with exactly what we approved last time?”


President Perez:  “Yes.  Based on the testimony given by Alderwoman Colon, who’s our representative on the LCI Board, nothing has changed.”

MOTION TO RECONSIDER PASSED.


Upon motion made and duly seconded, said motion to reconsider the LCI items previously approved on January 18, 2005 passed by a viva voce vote, and it was so declared by the Chair.

February 22, 2005

Hon. Jorge Perez, President

Board of Aldermen

City of New Haven

Dear President Perez

I respectfully submit a motion to reconsider the LCI items previously approved on January 18, 2005.

I make this request because it has come to my attention that the Livable City Initiative Board presented some items to the Board of Aldermen in error.  The error was that the votes to pass the items were invalid votes as there was no quorum on December 28, 2004 and again in the January 2005 meeting.  This was not brought to the attention of the LCI board until the usual legal counsel was present and brought it to their attention.

As a result, the LCI had to vote on the December and January items at the February meeting and now the Board of Aldermen has to once again vote on those items previously passed at the first BOA meeting this January 2005.

With many apologies I ask the board to please approve my motion to reconsider and to vote favorably, on these matter, again.

Thank you for your consideration and time.

Sincerely,

DOLORES COLON

Alderwoman 6th Ward

ORDER OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN OF THE CITY OF NEW HAVEN APPROVING THE LAND DISPOSITION AGREEMENTS FOR THE PROPERTIES SUBMITTED BY THE LIVABLE CITY INITIATIVE ON JANUARY 18, 2005.

BE IT ORDERED by the New Haven Board of Aldermen that disposition of the following properties to the respective developers, as referenced in the attached list, which is incorporated herein by reference, submitted to the Board of Aldermen by the Livable City Initiative on January 18, 2005 and in accordance with the procedure established by the Board of Aldermen on May 20, 1996, be and hereby are approved subject to conditions of the City Plan Commission reports submitted with said list.

Alderwoman Castro:  “Is it possible that you can spell it out so that we can remember clearly what we are going to be voting on?”


President Perez:  “We are going to be voting on to once again approve a series of properties that were sent to us by LCI.  If you’re asking me to list the addresses, I don’t have that in front of me.  That went with our packages. That is why we get packages at home.  All of this was provided to us in our packages.”

LCI ITEMS FOR DISPOSITION APPROVED.


Upon motion made and duly seconded, said LCI items for disposition from the January 18, 2005 Board of Aldermen meeting were approved by a viva voce vote, and it was so declared by the Chair.

From Alderwoman James, submitting a motion to amend a matter previously adopted on August 2, 2004 concerning the resolution authorizing the application to and acceptance of funding from the State Department of Economic and Community Development for a two year agreement with Casa Familia, LLC for housing for the elderly and their grandchildren by changing the amount requested from $870,000 to $955,000.

(PRESENTED UNDER SUSPENSION OF SECTION 24-1-A OF THE RULES OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN)

MOTION TO AMEND A MATTER PREVIOUSLY ADOPTED.


Alderwoman McCormack made a motion to amend the above-entitled matter previously adopted, which motion was duly seconded.

MOTION TO AMEND A MATTER PREVIOUSLY ADOPTED PASSED.


Upon motion made and duly seconded, said motion to amend a matter previously adopted passed by a viva voce vote, and it was so declared by the Chair.

February 22, 2005

Honorable Jorge Perez, President

Board of Aldermen

City of New Haven

165 Church Street

New Haven, CT 06510

RE: Motion to Amend an Item Previously Adopted by the Board of Aldermen

Dear Honorable Jorge Perez:

Pursuant to the communication from the Livable City Initiative received at the February 7 meeting, I am respectfully submitting this motion to amend a matter previously adopted as required by our rules.  The Resolution to be amended authorized the City of New Haven to apply for and accept $870,000 of State HOME Investment Partnership Program Grant Monies from the State of Connecticut, Department of Economic and Community Development (DECD) and to execute contracts and enter into a two (2) year agreement with Casa Familia, LLC to construct a housing development for the elderly and their grandchildren.  I am also requesting that you deem that item a first reading so that we may vote on this motion at our February 22nd meeting.

Since Aldermanic approval was granted on August 02, 2004, the project budget has increased for a number of reasons including design changes and additional construction costs. Case in point, a Housing Tax Credit Contribution (HTCC) application was funded at an amount that was less than the requested dollars.  Also, in the course of reviewing the final construction design of the project, Connecticut Housing Finance Authority (CHFA) suggested a number of changes to ensure compliance with their design standards.  To aid in the resolution of the gap, the State has been asked to consider an increase in State HOME monies allocated to the project from $870,000 to $955,000. 

Thank you for your consideration of this matter.  I am hopeful that all of you will join me in supporting this action.

Sincerely,

Jacqueline James

Alderwoman, 3rd Ward

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AN AMENDMENT TO THE RESOLUTION PREVIOUSLY ADOPTED CONCERNING THE APPLICATION TO AND ACCEPTANCE OF FUNDS FROM THE STATE DEPARTMENT OF ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT HOME INVESTMENT PARTNERSHIP PROGRAM AND EXECUTION OF TWO-YEAR AGREEMENT WITH CASA FAMILIA, LLC TO CONSTRUCT A HOUSING DEVELOPMENT FOR THE ELDERLY AND THEIR GRANDCHILDREN BY CHANGING THE AMOUNT OF FUNDING REQUESTED FROM $870,000 TO $955,000 DUE TO CHANGES IN THE DEVELOPMENT BUDGET.

WHEREAS the City of New Haven, Livable City Initiative, seeks State HOME Investment Partnership Program grant monies to assist Casa Familia in its efforts to construct affordable housing units; and

WHEREAS the City of New Haven’s Livable City Initiative has been designated to apply for and execute contracts with respect to housing developments and State HOME monies in the past; and

WHEREAS Casa Familia, LLC is a local  non-profit organization whose mission is to provide affordable housing options for elderly who do not qualify for elderly housing because they have custody of their grandchildren; and

WHEREAS changes in the development budget have necessitated an increase from $870,000 to $955,000 in the amount of funding requested from the State of Connecticut, Department of Economic and Community Development;

NOW THEREFORE let it be resolved by the Board of Aldermen of the City of New Haven that the Mayor, on behalf of the City of New Haven, is authorized to apply for and accept $955,000 of State HOME Investment Partnership Program grant monies from State of CT, DECD, and execute a contract and enter into a two-year agreement with Casa Familia, LLC for the construction of a housing development for the elderly with grandchildren;

FURTHER, in view of these finds, IT IS HEREBY RESOLVED that the Mayor be and hereby is authorized to execute an application to the State and enter into an agreement with Casa Familia, LLC substantially similar thereto, on behalf of the City of New Haven, and the City-Town Clerk of the City of New Haven be and hereby is authorized and directed to impress and attest the official seal of the City of New Haven upon said application to the State and agreement with Casa Familia, LLC;

FURTHER, the Mayor is hereby authorized and empowered to execute, acknowledge, and deliver any and all documents as may be needed or appropriate, from time to time, to implement and effect the intent and purposes set forth in this resolution.

MISCELLANEOUS REMARKS

POINTS OF PERSONAL PRIVILEGE.


Alderwoman Ellis-West:  “In my haste to thank everybody with respect to the Committee of the Whole process, I forgot to thank probably the most important person there besides myself, which was Alderwoman Jackson-Brooks, who helped me a great deal as Co-Chair.  And so I wanted to say on the record, thank you to Alderwoman Jackson-Brooks for her hard work in that process.”


Alderwoman Castro:  “I wanted to rise just to say that the statistics that I gathered were from the National Women’s Law Center ‘Expanding The Possibilities of Social Security: Women, Children and the States.’ ”


Alderman Voigt:  “Just first a point of personal privilege if I may.  Everyone has on their desks the aldermanic notice outlining the meeting on Thursday, February 24th at 6 p.m. where we will be giving a briefing on the 2004-05, the 2005-06 budgets, and Water Pollution Control Authority.”

ADJOURNED

8:05 p.m.

ATTEST:

RON SMITH




City Clerk 
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